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2018 MISSOURI LEGISLATIVE UPDATE AT
THE MIDPOINT OF THE SESSION
The 2018 Missouri legislative session has been marked by legal issues in the governor’s office and more than one critical construction industry issue coming to a head.  In late February, Governor Eric Greitens was indicted on felony charges of invasion of privacy that stemmed from an extramarital affair in 2015.  No sitting Missouri governor has been charged with a felony, so this is new territory for state government and a story that will continue to play out in the coming months. In addition, tax credit reform (particularly the historic preservation and low-income housing tax credit programs) and prevailing wage changes are front and center in the legislature.
Six weeks remain in the 2018 session.  Much work remains on the bills below and your government relations team will be working hard to further educate lawmakers and steer legislation.
Below are detailed summaries of the significant issues facing the regional construction industry with a prognosis of their chances to become law in Missouri.


HISTORIC PRESERVATION, LOW-INCOME HOUSING TAX CREDITS UNDER SIEGE IN THE LEGISLATURE
Tax credit reform (particularly reform of the two largest tax credit programs, Historic Preservation and Low-Income Housing) has been on the agenda of several legislators over the past several years.  Tax credit reform has generally run in a reverse relationship with the state’s economy and, more important, the state’s tax receipts.  Basically, when the economy is doing well and tax receipts are filling the state treasury, tax credit reform loses steam and bills languish and die in committee.  Conversely, when the economy is going through a challenging time and budget cuts are looming, the tax credit reformers are out in full force.  Lately, more pressure has been added due to the need to find significant funds to make overdue repairs to the state Capitol and for cutting taxes per the agenda of key state legislators and the governor.
The Builders’ Association/Kansas City AGC has partnered and actively participated with a statewide coalition over the past few years that is working to save the Historic Preservation Tax Credit Program from severe cuts or being sunsetted.  This tax credit program has largely been responsible for the renaissance witnessed in downtown Kansas City over the past decade.  It has created economic value all across the state, from urban centers to rural communities.  The program is currently capped at $140 million per year; it has hit that cap the last two years and already has $90 million committed for projects this fiscal year.
Several bills (12) have been filed in both houses of the legislature that would be detrimental to this important program.  Senator Dan Hegeman (R-Cosby) has taken the unofficial title as leader of the effort for change.  His Historic Tax credit bill is SB 590.  Among other changes, the legislation caps the Historics at $50 million per year.  Luckily, during Senate floor debate and a subsequent amendment, that cap has been raised to $90 million.  Another amendment also added $30 million to be used in distressed areas.  Senator Hegeman also filed SB 591, which pertains to the Low-Income Housing Tax Credit Program; the bill establishes a $100 million cap on that program.
Another senator weighing in on this debate has been Senator Bill Eigel from St. Louis with his bill, SB 617.  His proposed legislation is much broader and makes significant changes to Missouri’s current tax structure and tax credit programs.  Specifically, it places a $135 million cap on the Low-Income Housing Tax Credit Program.
Our Historic Preservation coalition has developed a counter-proposal to Senator Hegeman’s proposed changes.  That language is found in HB 2717 filed by Rep. Lyndall Fraker and SB 1032 filed by Senator Wayne Wallingford.  SB 1032 just had a hearing in the Senate Local Government and Elections Committee.
For marketing purposes, the Historic Preservation Tax Credit Program would be renamed under the “Missouri Historic, Heritage, Tourism, and Rural Revitalization Act.”  It also would index the cap to annual increases in inflation. For fiscal years 2019-2024, such amount shall be reduced by $5-$20 million, as described in the act. The amount of such reductions in a fiscal year may be appropriated by the General Assembly into the State Capitol Commission Fund in such fiscal year, provided that the amount by which such appropriation exceeds the amount received by the Fund from other sources shall be included in the amount of tax credits that may be issued under the act.

This act also allows qualifying counties, as defined in the act, to designate certain structures as "essential community or heritage facilities," which shall be structures that are significant in the history, architecture, archeology, or culture of the state or its communities, which shall have been constructed at least 50 years prior to an application for tax credits, and which shall have at least $100,000 in estimated eligible costs and expenses to be incurred in the rehabilitation of such structure. Ten million dollars of the amount of tax credits that may be authorized under this act shall be reserved for such essential community or heritage facility projects, provided that no county shall have more than two such projects approved in a given fiscal year, and provided that such projects shall only receive tax credits from the reserved amount. Any amount of reserved tax credits not authorized by March 31 of a fiscal year shall no longer stand reserved and may be authorized for any project under the act.

The coalition’s legislation also contains other provisions, all of which are meant to resolve issues brought forward by legislators.  Having one of the bills heard in committee is a good step forward.  We feel hopeful on the way the debate and general discussion are going in the senate, and are prepared to offer amendments on the floor during debate as needed.  We also continue to meet with senators and representatives on this issue.  Much work remains until May adjournment, so stay tuned.
PREVAILING WAGE LAW CHANGES SET TO HAPPEN
Indicative of at least the past decade, certain legislators have tried to repeal or significantly alter Missouri’s prevailing wage law.  Originally passed in 1957 and based off the 1931 federal Davis-Bacon law, Missouri prevailing wage has been criticized for its reporting and wage determination processes.  Proponents, like The Builders’ Association, have supported the law due to its help creating a livable wage for construction workers, recruiting into the construction industry, funding substance abuse programs, funding apprenticeship programs and helping insure public projects are of high quality and completed by local contractors.
We find ourselves again this session fighting off the toughest momentum yet against the law.  We understand some reforms can be made to the system, but do not want the baby thrown out with the bathwater (all the important workforce development, training, recruitment, etc., components that serve the statewide industry well).

Over the past year, The Builders’ Association/Kansas City AGC has partnered with numerous construction industry associations and employers to form a statewide coalition to develop a counter-proposal to the damaging legislation filed.  This group has met several times and has created a short list of significant reforms that has been filed in legislation in both the house and senate.  Below is a summary of all the action on prevailing wage this session.
Several bills (18) have been filed in the house and senate.  Most are bills identical to ones filed in previous years.  Changes proposed in the bills would include full repeal, allowing county residents to vote for a repeal in their county, allowing school boards to vote to exempt themselves from the law, prohibiting the Missouri Housing Development Commission from requiring prevailing wage, setting a $750,000 threshold, allowing municipalities to opt out, exempting third and fourth-class counties from the law, and exempting state road projects.  Senator Dave Schatz (R- Sullivan) has taken the lead in this effort.  Last year, he convened a committee to hold a hearing on the subject.  This session he filed SB 599, which basically utilizes a county wage average determined by MERIC in the Department of Economic Development and also sets a $500,000 threshold.
Our statewide construction coalition recruited Rep. Mike Henderson to file HB 1926 and Senator Gary Romine to file SB 927.  The bills are identical and encompass the coalition’s proposal.  Specifically, the legislation proposes five reforms.
1. A minimum of 300 hours are needed to establish the prevailing wage in a particular craft and county.

2. Only contractor reports of wages will be considered to determine prevailing wage rates.

3. Complaints regarding any violation of the prevailing wage law may only be filed by a representative of the public body, contractor or worker.
4. $25,000 threshold
5. Allow employers to utilize entry-level workers for on-the-job training periods for the purpose of facilitating qualification for or acceptance in registered apprenticeship or training programs.

Since these bills were filed, the coalition was able to get a hearing scheduled for SB 927.  The bill was not voted out of committee, but the proposal is now a part of the broader discussion.  In addition, two meetings have been convened with coalition representatives, senators and one opponent.  The discussions were productive, but there is still a large gap to close between the two sides.
As it stands now, the house passed HB 1729, which was filed by Rep. Jeffery Justus (R- Branson).  It is a full repeal bill.  It now has passed in the senate General Laws Committee and is close to being ready for debate on the senate floor.  The senate also has SB 555, filed by Senator Dan Brown (R- Rolla) ready for senate floor debate;  it also is a full repeal bill.  Discussions with Senator Schatz and other legislators make us hopeful that a compromise bill can be passed, but full repeal is still very much an option for legislators.
This issue probably won’t get senate floor time until after the budget is completed.  Consequently, this could be a last week of the session decision.  The Builders’ Association government relations staff and our lobbyist are very active members of the statewide coalition.  We will continue to work hard for a workable solution for the construction industry.
RIGHT TO WORK AWAITING STATEWIDE VOTE
Right To Work legislation passed the legislature last year and was signed into law by the governor.  A little-known petition procedure then was utilized to halt the law going into effect.  A statewide referendum is now scheduled for November 2018 to let Missouri residents decide the issue.
Even though the vote is scheduled to occur later this year, several Right To Work bills have been filed this session.  HJR 79 (Rep. Rick Brattin), HJR 88 (Rep. Andrew McDaniel), HJR 103 (Rep. Jered Taylor) and SJR 40 (Senator Caleb Rowden) were filed proposing to create a constitutional amendment requiring Right To Work in Missouri.  None of these four joint resolutions have progressed to a hearing.  Two Democratic members of the House also have filed bills to overturn the Right To Work law passed last year.  The bills are HB 1277 filed by Rep. Doug Beck and HB 2595 filed by Rep. Mike Revis.  Neither bill has been assigned to a committee.
There is talk within the Capitol hallways about moving the election off the November ballot and placing it on the August ballot.  The change would separate the Right To Work ballot question from the McCaskill and Hawley U.S. Senate race.  To call such a vote in the legislature will undoubtedly result in a fight in the state senate.  Stay tuned.

OTHER BILLS OF INTEREST

Paycheck Protection:  As in the past few years, so-called Paycheck Protection bills have been filed in the legislature this year.  Past years have seen bills advance through both chambers, but in the end they always died on the last day of session.  A strong possibility for passage exists this year again and will depend on legislator priorities (primarily in the senate).  Paycheck Protection legislation would require labor unions for public sector employees to get written permission from members every 12 months to withhold dues from their paychecks and also another written permission every 12 months to use any of those dues for political purposes.  The bills further require public labor organizations to maintain financial records, identical to those required by federal law (29 U.S.C. 431(b)), for no less than five years.  HB 1413, filed by Rep. Jered Taylor, has progressed the furthest and is the bill to watch on this issue.  It has already passed the House and is going through the committee process in the Senate.  It probably will be heard on the Senate floor soon.  Other bills filed, all with similar language, include HB 1577 (filed by Rep. John Wiemann), SB 602 (filed by Senator Bob Onder) and SB 771 (filed by Senator Denny Hoskins).
Career and Technical Education:  Bills to promote and strengthen career and technical education in secondary schools across the state have been filed again this year.  Two bills have similar language:  HB 1660 filed by Rep. Kathryn Swan (R-Cape Girardeau) and SB 696 filed by Senator Gary Romine (R-Farmington).  Generally, these bills allow school districts to rely on technical coursework and skills assessments developed for industry-recognized certificates and credentials when entering into the partnerships current law authorizes for implementing programs for students to obtain career and technical education, internships or apprenticeships, and industry certification or credentials while in high school.  They require the Career and Technical Education Advisory Council to annually review, update, approve, and recommend a list of industry certifications, state-issued professional licenses, and occupational competency assessments. A school district may use the list as a resource in establishing programs of study that meet their regional workforce needs under Section 170.029, RSMo.  The bill also modifies the composition of the Career and Technical Education Advisory Council by adding the Director of the Department of Economic Development or his or her designee.  SB 1096 also was filed by Senator Romine and it authorizes school districts and charter schools to provide a career and technical education program at the high school level with elements as set forth in the act.  Rep. Swan’s HB 1660 is the furthest along; it has passed the house and now sits in the senate awaiting committee action.  The other bills haven’t seen debate and are stalled at this point.
Prompt Pay:  HB 1702, filed again this year by Rep. Alan Green (D-St. Louis), shortens the time for payment.  Specifically, the bill provides that when a contractor performs according to the provisions of a contract, the owner or owner's representative shall pay the contractor within 15 days of receipt of any payment request based upon work completed or service provided under the contract.  A subcontractor who has performed according to the provisions of a subcontract with a contractor or another subcontractor shall be paid within 10 days of receipt by the contractor or other subcontractor of any periodic or final payment. Payments may be withheld under certain specified conditions.  In any action to enforce a claim under this bill, the prevailing party may recover interest and reasonable attorney fees. The provisions of this bill do not apply to improvements to real property of 12 or fewer residential units, or to contracts entered into prior to August 28, 2018.  This bill has not been assigned to a committee in the house and chances are that it will not be assigned by session’s end.
UMKC Downtown Conservatory:  One of the Greater Kansas City Chamber’s Big 5 initiatives has been to build a new home for UMKC’s Conservatory of Music and Dance near the Kauffman Center for the Performing Arts in downtown.  The price tag is $96 million.  Last year, private donations of half that amount were raised, as promised.  The other half was slated to come from the state.  Governor Greitens stunned everyone by announcing that he would veto the funding bill passed by the legislature.  With not much of a Plan B, and costs now rising to $100 million, civic and city leaders have asked Rep. Noel Shull (R-Liberty) to again file funding legislation for this project.  HCR 106 was filed on March 1 and is awaiting to be referred to a committee to start the process.  This House resolution calls for $50 million in state revenue bonds to be issued to pay for half the cost.  With its slow start, the prospect of this resolution passing this session looks very dim at this point.
________________________________

As always, if you have questions about any of the pieces of legislation above, or would like us to look into a bill or issue not listed, please contact Allen Dillingham, Government Relations Director for The Builders’ Association, at 816-595-4121 or adillingham@buildersassociation.com.  We also encourage you to contact your elected representatives on these pieces of legislation and other issues important to you and your business.
